high-density dwelling units (townhouses, duplex/villas, & houses on 60' wide lots), as well as approximately 1.3 million square feet of commercial development, consisting of retail shopping centers with anchor tenants, hotels, restaurants, and offices. (enclosed is a copy of this conceptual master plan) For multiple reasons, it is unfortunate that this PMD development never got built, nor even started.

The applicant's subject property consists of a little less than 1/3 of the total PMD acreage, but is generally the least intensive portion of it with about half of this portion being planned for residential development rather than commercial. When focusing on just this portion, the PMD would have called for 157 dwelling units and about 375,000 square feet of commercial building space. As a comparison, the applicant's new development proposal is calling for about 205 dwelling units, and what would likely amount to about 100,000 square feet of commercial (depending on the final layout pattern and the actual type of commercial uses). Overall, the applicant's proposal is slightly less intensive than what is called for in this portion of the PMD, and therefore technically it could be considered a "down-zoning".

However, as a further comparison staff finds the applicant's conventional layout design to be very non-creative and unimaginative. It is very obvious that the overall intent of the design is simply to maximize housing density. The amount of proposed development amenities are poorly situated and are really nothing more than "gratuitous" at best – given the size of the development and the likely future expansions westward. Given the existing PMD master plan drawing that is still in place (albeit only conceptual), it is VERY unfortunate that the applicants are proposing a replacement for 1/3 of it that is so lacking --- to the point that staff's initial recommendation was for <u>DENIAL</u> of this request. However, based solely on the numbers in comparing this portion of the PMD with the applicant's proposal, and given the notion that this PMD master plan will never be developed as depicted, it is with great reluctance that staff is instead recommending approval. The only consolation is that this request is NOT an approval of a layout design. It is simply to reset the defunct PMD zoning on this property to a combination of R-6 and C-N instead --- which ironically is consistent with the development intensities of this part of the PMD.

Staff Recommendation: With reluctance, find consistent with the Comprehensive Plan and the Standards for the Exercise of Zoning Power (SFEZP) and recommend approval to the City Council.

Speaking in favor of the request:

- Bill Nijem
- Matt Inman
- William Morgan